
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 2nd September 2014
Present:
Councillor Paul Marks (Chair)


Councillor Jim Hakewill
Councillor Eileen Hales
Councillor Jenny Henson
Councillor David Soans
Councillor Jonathan West                                                                
14.RD.01
APOLOGIES

None
14.RD.02
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 22nd April 2014 be approved and signed as a correct record by the chair.
14.RD.03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Soans declared an interest in Item A3 as a member of Desborough Town Council
14.RD.04
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW (A2)

                      A report was submitted which sought the Committee’s views on the responses received as a result of public consultation undertaken as part of the Community Governance Review (CGR). The consultation had taken place between 6th June and 15th August 2014 with comments being received for each of the nine town and parishes under review.

                     The Committee was asked to consider the responses received from interested parties and was further requested to provide comments on the proposals to be taken forward to Executive Committee on 10th September and thence to Full Council on 24th September 2014.

                     Mrs Delyse Silverstone of Pipewell, attended the meeting and spoke strongly in support of a proposal to transfer Pipewell to the parish of Rushton, from the parish of Wilbarston.  

Members discussed the proposals as presented in the report, noting that both Cranford Parish and Rushton, Pipewell and Wilbarston Parishes presented complex issues. 

The Committee were advised that discussions had been held with Cranford Parish Council, with regards to the future impact of the East Kettering Development on the Parish boundary. During those discussions, a suggested way forward was considered which relied on the introduction of a potential trigger point of 200 electors residing in the area where the new development would be concentrated, which would then prompt a Cranford specific review. This was anticipated to be required at some point between elections in 2015 and 2019. Members of the Committee felt that this approach was sensible given the uncertainty as to when development and residence would be sufficient to begin to adversely impact on the existing area of the Parish.

The Committee raised concerns regarding the perceived lack of further response from Wilbarston Parish Council in relation to the proposal to move Pipewell to Rushton Parish Council. Members noted that further public consultation would be undertaken prior to any final proposals being approved, thereby proving Wilbarston with additional opportunity to provide such comments.

The Committee was reminded that Community Governance Review had to comply with to the Local Government Public Involvement in Health Act 2007 with decisions being:

· Reflective of the identities and interests of communities

· providing effective and convenient governance

· Awareness of the impact of CGR arrangements on community cohesion; and 

· The size and boundaries of local parish areas. 

RESOLVED           that:

(i)        the Committee noted the comments received as part of the public consultation; and

(ii)       the Committee was of a view that Pipewell should be moved to the Parish of Rushton

14.RD.05
ENVIRONMENTAL WARDEN SERVICES – RESIDENTS PARKING ZONES (A1)
A report was submitted which sought to provide members with an update regarding Residents Parking Zones (RPZ) in Kettering and to set out future challenges faced by Warden Services. 

Members noted that twelve RPZ were in place in Kettering, implemented between April and November 2012 following extensive consultations with residents and local businesses. Details of permits and visitor scratch cards were outlined, along with a range of passes for carers, health professionals and businesses. Members noted that feedback from residents had resulted in an unlimited number of visitor scratch cards being made available for purchase by permit holders. 

The Committee heard that routine patrols were undertaken by wardens between the hours of 8am-8pm, 7 days a week. This equated to approximately 25% of warden’s time being spent on patrol. A summary of enforcement activity in terms of Fixed Penalty Notices (FPNs) and permits issued was provided to the meeting. Feedback regarding enforcement and patrols had been very positive and the schemes had been well received by residents. Consultations were underway for additional zones, although work on potential schemes for Patrick Road and Pytchley Road had been discontinued due to a lack of resident support.  
The Committee were advised that Decriminalised Parking had been resisted by KBC for a number of reasons:

· The effect on the ability of KBC to maintain a generic warden team, and the functionality of the team

· The undermining of a generic warden team due to the illegality for enforcement officers to undertake any other form of enforcement activity

· Northamptonshire County Council (NCC) not being prepared to delegate enforcement work responsibility to KBC in the search for one county-wide scheme

The Committee were advised that the Department for Transport was putting increased pressure on NCC to introduce decriminalised parking throughout the county; although off street parking would not need to be included within such a scheme. NCC was proposing to apply for an order that would include KBC in a decriminalised scheme.

A number of negative impacts associated with moving to decriminalised parking were provided to the meeting, including;

· Loss of income

· Loss of functionality for the generic warden team. This could result in redundancies and loss of ability to provide cover 12 hours a day, seven days a week.

· Potential service changes to residents currently in RPZs. 

· Additional costs for residents in an RPZ, proposed county wide parking permits would be £60 for the first permit and £80 for the second, as opposed to £45 each for up to three vehicles currently. Additional restrictions would be placed on visitor permits and the number of permits per household.

Members noted that due to preparatory work involved in applying for a decriminalised scheme, it would be at least a year before such an application could be submitted. 

A number of options were presented to the Committee for consideration:

· NCC delegating the whole of decriminalised parking to KBC to enforce. This possibility was considered to be potentially unfeasible.

· KBC retaining enforcement of residents parking zones, whilst all other on street enforcement falls to NCC’s contractor. NCC had advised it did not intend to do this, and under legislation, it may not be lawful for a parking warden to carry out other enforcement duties. 
· Acceptance of loss of functionality for the generic warden team, resulting in a review of the whole function and its hours of operation.  
It was further considered that the introduction of new RPZs was not recommended based on the current situation, although consultations would continue.

Members stated that a lot of hard work and consultation had gone into the existing KBC residents parking scheme, which had proved to be a success and received cross-party support. Members were of the opinion that research should be undertaken to establish which other local authorities faced the same situation as KBC, and also to undertake lobbying in favour of retaining the current system. The Committee was informed that there was no legal requirement on NCC to introduce decriminalised parking.
Following discussion it was
RESOLVED
that 
(i) the report on the residents parking zones be noted.
(ii) That the Committee felt the current system met the best customer service for the residents involved and requested that NCC council not proceed with any change to KBC’s current system. 

(iii) That the Committee requested the Executive Committee and officers undertake lobbying and research on behalf of KBC’s current resident parking scheme.
14.RD.06
POLLING PLACE AND POLLING DISTRICT REVIEW (A3)

Members were provided with a report which sought to notify the Committee in respect of the Polling Place and Polling District Review and requested comments on the establishment of a process for consideration of the existing structure of polling stations within the Borough/Constituency.

The Committee was advised that the review was being undertaken to comply with the amended Representation of the People Act 1983, which required Returning Officers to review polling districts and polling places within their Council area every five years. It was noted that although this process was a statutory requirement, it was undertaken informally by KBC on an annual basis. Polling station inspector report sheets had enabled KBC to identify issues after each election which were then factored in to planning for future years., 
The Committee was asked to consider the reporting process that would culminate in a final decision being made regarding the structure at Full Council in December 2014. Notice of the review would be published shortly and communicated to Town and Parish Councils, election agents and other stakeholders. Comments received would be collated and published, with further consultation undertaken prior to the final report to Full Council.

Following discussion it was 

RESOLVED
that 

(i) the review timetable and process as outlined in the officer report be recommended to Executive Committee on 10th September 2014; and
(ii) the process for consideration of the existing structure of polling stations within the Borough as outlined in the officer report be recommended to Executive Committee on 10th September 2014
14.RD.07
WORK PROGRAMME (A4)

The work programme was noted.

Suggested items for inclusion on the work programme included:

· A future verbal update on residents parking

· An update regarding tourism and visitors to the Borough


It was noted that Care of the Elderly would be taken to the next meeting of the Committee in December. 

(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 8.25pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

DJP
Research and Development Committee No. 4
02.09.14


